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January 20, 2010
The Honorable Bob Ferguson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration is an ordinance approving the City of Black Diamond (City) 2008 Water System Plan (Plan).
On June 17, 2009, the Utilities Technical Review Committee (UTRC) reviewed the Plan and recommends its approval.  The Revised Code of Washington (RCW) 70.116. 050 and King County Code (KCC) require that before becoming effective, the Plan be approved by King County.  RCW 70.116.050 requires that water system plans developed by purveyors within the boundaries of a critical water supply service area are to be reviewed by local governments to ensure that the plan is not inconsistent with the land use plans, shoreline master programs, and/or developmental policies of those local governments.  Approval of the Plan will further provide state regulatory agencies the determination required under RCW 43.20.260 that the Plan is consistent with the King County Comprehensive Plan and implementing development regulations.  This letter and attached matrix describe the results of the county’s review of the Plan and the Plan’s consistency with King County requirements.
Plan Summary

The City was established in 1880 and developed as a coal mining town over the next 50 years.  The original water system was built and owned by the Pacific Coast Coal Company.  Between 1943 and 1968, the system was operated as King County Water District No. 66.  In 1968, the City assumed ownership of the water system.

The Plan describes how the City intends to meet the current and future needs of its customers, including a large influx of growth, and make efficient use of its resources.  The Plan includes a forecast for a large increase in population and the data to support that forecast.  The Plan also includes an analysis of the present water system and an ambitious list of planned improvements to that system to accommodate projected growth.  Finally, the Plan discusses the City’s conservation and financial programs and contains information on the present and future management and operation of the City’s water system.

Service Area

The City’s service area is located in the southern part of King County, mostly within the City limits or its potential annexation area, with a small portion in rural King County.  The estimated population was 4,120 in 2007.  The City currently serves 846 active connections, with 94 percent of those connections being for single family residences.  In recent years there have not been many new connections to the City’s water system.  Several large development proposals led the City to enact a development moratorium so it could evaluate and update its development regulations.  The City has proposed modifying its service area from that identified in the South King County Coordinated Water System Plan (CWSP).  The only adjacent water system of any size is the Covington Water District to the northwest.

The City currently does not have a franchise to operate in unincorporated King County.  A proposed condition of this ordinance is that the City initiate actions to obtain a franchise.  The City is agreeable to this condition. 

Water Use Efficiency

The City’s water comes from two sources: the Black Diamond Springs and an intertie with the City of Tacoma.  Annual average daily demand (water consumed) for June 2006 to May 2007 was 215,568 gallons per day (gpd), with maximum daily demand estimated to be approximately twice that amount.  The City’s average water use per equivalent residential unit in 2003 was 220 gpd.  The City’s proposed efficiency goals are to reduce per capita consumption by one percent annually over the first six years of the Plan and to improve metering to collect accurate supply and demand data and accurately measure any lost or unaccounted-for water.  To that end, the City has adopted new water user rates with a tiered rate structure.  The City is in substantial compliance with the Washington State Department of Health’s Water Use Efficiency Rule.

Capital Improvement Plan
The Plan contains an ambitious six-year capital improvement plan with the cost estimated to be approximately $18.8 million.  The City proposes three funding sources for the proposed improvement projects: development, connection charges, and rates.  Development is projected to pay the bulk of the costs for the program.  Total water revenues for the City from January 2007 through November 2007 were $5,867,602.

Reclaimed Water and Regional Planning
Because of its current size, the City is not required to evaluate reclaimed water opportunities under state statute.  Nonetheless, the City is actively exploring the option of using reclaimed water.  The City has entered into preliminary discussions with King County regarding the possibility of construction of a reclaimed water plant within the City.  The City has participated in regional water supply efforts, including the development of the South King County CWSP.

SEPA
The City completed a State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) checklist for the Plan and, as lead agency, issued a determination of non-significance for the issuance of the Plan on 
March 31, 2009.

The enclosed matrix provides additional information regarding the City's compliance with KCC requirements and consistency with the King County Comprehensive Plan.

I appreciate the City's cooperation in submitting the Plan and working with the UTRC review process.  If you have any questions about the Plan or the proposed ordinance, please feel free to contact Steve Hirschey, Chair of the Utilities Technical Review Committee, at 
206-205-0817.

I urge the council to adopt the enclosed ordinance approving the City's Plan.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine 

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff
  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Dan DalSanto, Utilities Supervisor, City of Black Diamond Water Department

Richard Rodriguez, Regional Planner, Washington State Department of Health
Toni Rezab, Acting Director, Office of Management and Budget
Bob Burns, Deputy Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks

Steve Hirschey, Chair, Utilities Technical Review Committee
